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                              Town of West Boylston

140 Worcester Street, West Boylston, Massachusetts  01583

[Zoning Board of Appeals]

Meeting Minutes 
	Date / Time / Location of Meeting
	Thursday, January 20, 2022/7:00 p.m./ Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting/public hearing was conducted via remote means (Zoom). No in-person attendance of members of the public was permitted, and public participation in any public hearing conducted during this meeting was by remote means only.

	
	

	Members Present
	Christopher Olson (Chair), Barur Rajeshkumar (Vice-Chair), Nathaniel Orciani (Clerk), David Femia, John Benson and Secretary Toby Goldstein

	Members NOT Present
	Andrew Feland and Mark Wyatt (Associate Members)

	Invited Guests
	N/A

	
	

	Welcome – Call to Order 
	Time: 7:04 p.m. (by Mr.Olson)

	
	

	Approval of Previous Minutes
	Minutes of October 21, 2021


	Motion Originator:
	Mr. Femia

	Motion Seconded:
	Mr. Rajeshkumar

	
	

	Treasurer – Financial Report
	N/A

	Motion to Accept
	N/A

	Seconded
	N/A



At 7:04 p.m., Mr. Olson called the meeting to order.    Mr. Olson read aloud the names of members present, noting that the five full board members were all present.  Ms. Goldstein recorded names of members of the public who were in attendance.
Minutes of October 21, 2021 Meeting:


After review of the draft minutes by the board, Mr. Femia made a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:









Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”








Mr. Femia – “yes”








Mr. Orciani – “yes”









Mr. Benson – “yes”










Mr. Olson – “yes”
The vote was 5 “yes”, 0 “no” and 0 “abstain”, therefore the minutes were approved as written.

Public Hearing, West Boylston Municipal Lighting Plant, Special Permit, 29 Prospect Street, Pursuant to Section 3.2.E.2 of the West Boylston Zoning Bylaws:


(Jonathan Fitch represented).  (Mr. Olson put up the public hearing notice on the screen; Mr. Femia read it aloud).  Mr. Olson then explained the public hearing procedure for all present; first the petitioner would make his presentation, the board would then ask any questions, the Building Inspector (who was also present) would ask any questions or make any comments that he might have, and then the hearing would be open to public comment.  Mr. Olson also asked all present to mute their phones unless they are recognized by the Chair.

Mr. Fitch began by stating that he represented the West Boylston Municipal Lighting Plant (WBMLP), and noted that also his Assistant Manager and design team were in attendance.  He explained that they were proposing to build a new building at 29 Prospect Street.  He explained that the garages were too small to accommodate their new vehicles (he described them).  They are proposing to house the vehicles inside the new building, and asserted that it would resemble the residential neighborhood.  Mr. Fitch explained that this is a training center, bought last year, and the parcel is in the business zone, as is the neighboring property.  The proposed building will be 6,400 square feet in size, two-story, with a five-bay garage.  He noted that they will be reducing square footage and the existing impervious area will be reduced.  He continued that it will be a wood structure, facing Prospect Street, and asserted that it will look like the home that was previously there and will be in harmony with the neighborhood.  He said that there will be 18 percent lot coverage.  Mr. Fitch noted that Section 3.2.E.2 of the zoning bylaws allows a utility in this district.  He described that the lighting used will be LED lighting.  He said that mainly employees would use the building, basically Monday through Friday, and they will share the existing building and this.  He noted that most deliveries will be for 4 Prospect St.  Mr. Fitchalso noted that the existing curb cut will be the only entry, as it would be dangerous otherwise, the same as 4 Prospect St.  He said that the hours of operation there would be 7 a.m. to 4 p.m., Monday through Friday, and that there is not much activity after hours except for emergencies and the storage of the vehicles.  He noted that the traffic patterns will be similar to 4 Prospect St., and that there will be probably two to three deliveries per week at the most.  Mr. Fitch stated that that the Site Development Plans were submitted, and yesterday color rendering was done.  He noted that Marie is the architect of record and put out the bids; she told all present that she was excited to work on the project.  Jim, who was the permitting engineer and worked on landscaping , walked through the site development plans with everyone on the screen.  Jim noted that there was a mistake on the zoning table 
Other Business:
Vote on Authorized Signatures for Accounting Office:


Ms. Goldstein explained that, even though the signature sheet was signed several months ago, that took place before the reorganization of the board so there is a different list of office holders now.  Also, she explained that the board needed to take a vote on who would be allowed to sign the documents (timesheets and invoices).  After discussion, the board members decided that any board member should be authorized to sign.  Mr. Rajeshkumar made a motion to approve the signature of any board member.  Mr. Femia seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:



Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Femia – “yes”







Mr. Feland – “yes”







Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 4-0 that any board member is authorized to sign; they all agreed also that this is also true for approved minutes.

Continuation of Remote Meetings:


Mr. Femia noted that some of Town Hall was now open and that Planning Board was planning to have their next meeting back at Town Hall.  He asked Mr. Olson if the ZBA will still meet remotely or back at Town Hall?  Mr. Olson opined that meeting remotely was working for the board and was inclined to continue for as long as allowed by law (April, 2022).  Mr. Feland agreed.  There was no disagreement expressed.  Mr. Rajeshkumar responded to Mr. Femia that the Selectboard’s Meeting Room will be available for meetings very soon.
Treasurer’s/Financial Report:  Mr. Olson reviewed the report himself prior to the meeting but this was not discussed at the meeting.
Miscellaneous Mail and/or Paperwork:  None was discussed.
Next ZBA Meeting:  The next ZBA meeting will be held on Thursday, November 18, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., and this will be a remote meeting; Mr. Olson mentioned that, at this point, no new petitions had been filed so there will possibly not be a meeting held in November.
With no further discussion taking place, Mr. Femia made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:16 p.m.  Mr. Rajeshkumar seconded.  Mr. Olson took a roll call vote:
Mr. Rajeshkumar – “yes”







Mr. Femia – “yes”








Mr. Feland – “yes”








Mr. Olson – “yes”

The vote was 4 “yes” to 0 “no”, therefore the meeting was adjourned at 7:16 p.m.

  

Submitted by: _____________________________________


Date submitted: ____________________________________



Approved by: ______________________________________
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